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§ 862.2 Regulation of calibrators. 
Many devices classified in this part 

are intended to be used with a cali-
brator. A calibrator has a reference 
value assigned to it which serves as the 
basis by which test results of patients 
are derived or calculated. The cali-
brator for a device may be (a) manufac-
tured and distributed separately from 
the device with which it is intended to 
be used, (b) manufactured and distrib-
uted as one of several device compo-
nents, such as in a kit of reagents, or 
(c) built-in as an integral part of the 
device. Because of the central role that 
a calibrator plays in the measurement 
process and the critical effect cali-
brators have on accuracy of test re-
sults, elsewhere in this part, all three 
of these types of calibrators (§§ 862.1150 
and 862.3200 of this part) are classified 
into class II, notwithstanding the clas-
sification of the device with which it is 
intended to be used. Thus, a device and 
its calibrator may have different clas-
sifications, even if the calibrator is 
built into the device. 

§ 862.3 Effective dates of requirement 
for premarket approval. 

A device included in this part that is 
classified into class III (premarket ap-
proval) shall not be commercially dis-
tributed after the date shown in the 
regulation classifying the device unless 
the manufacturer has an approval 
under section 515 of the act (unless an 
exemption has been granted under sec-
tion 520(g)(2) of the act). An approval 
under section 515 of the act consists of 
FDA’s issuance of an order approving 
an application for premarket approval 
(PMA) for the device or declaring com-
pleted a product development protocol 
(PDP) for the device. 

(a) Before FDA requires that a device 
commercially distributed before the 
enactment date of the amendments, or 
a device that has been found substan-
tially equivalent to such a device, has 
an approval under section 515 of the act 
FDA must promulgate a regulation 
under section 515(b) of the act requir-
ing such approval, except as provided 
in paragraph (b) of this section. Such a 
regulation under section 515(b) of the 
act shall not be effective during the 
grace period ending on the 90th day 
after its promulgation or on the last 

day of the 30th full calendar month 
after the regulation that classifies the 
device into class III is effective, which-
ever is later. See section 501(f)(2)(B) of 
the act. Accordingly, unless an effec-
tive date of the requirement for pre-
market approval is shown in the regu-
lation for a device classified into class 
III in this part, the device may be com-
mercially distributed without FDA’s 
issuance of an order approving a PMA 
or declaring completed a PDP for the 
device. If FDA promulgates a regula-
tion under section 515(b) of the act re-
quiring premarket approval for a de-
vice, section 501(f)(1)(A) of the act ap-
plies to the device. 

(b) Any new, not substantially equiv-
alent, device introduced into commer-
cial distribution on or after May 28, 
1976, including a device formerly mar-
keted that has been substantially al-
tered, is classified by statute (section 
513(f) of the act) into class III without 
any grace period and FDA must have 
issued an order approving a PMA or de-
claring completed a PDP for the device 
before the device is commercially dis-
tributed unless it is reclassified. If 
FDA knows that a device being com-
mercially distributed may be a ‘‘new’’ 
device as defined in this section be-
cause of any new intended use or other 
reasons, FDA may codify the statutory 
classification of the device into class 
III for such new use. Accordingly, the 
regulation for such a class III device 
states that as of the enactment date of 
the amendments, May 28, 1976, the de-
vice must have an approval under sec-
tion 515 of the act before commercial 
distribution. 

§ 862.9 Limitations of exemptions from 
section 510(k) of the Federal Food, 
Drug, and Cosmetic Act (the act). 

The exemption from the requirement 
of premarket notification (section 
510(k) of the act) for a generic type of 
class I or II device is only to the extent 
that the device has existing or reason-
ably foreseeable characteristics of 
commercially distributed devices with-
in that generic type or, in the case of 
in vitro diagnostic devices, only to the 
extent that misdiagnosis as a result of 
using the device would not be associ-
ated with high morbidity or mortality. 
Accordingly, manufacturers of any 
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